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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 2 DECEMBER 2019 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm

Present:



Mr J Collins


Chairman



Mr D Williams JP

Vice-Chairman



Ms J Bentley

Councillor


Mr S Davey


Councillor



Mr P Wilkinson

Councillor & Breckland Councillor

Also Present:



Two members of the Public



Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies.  Apologies were received from Councillor S Cox.

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 4 November 2019.  It was proposed by Councillor Davey, second by Councillor Williams and unanimously resolved to approve the Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 4 November 2019 which were signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.
3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  The following Declarations of Other Registrable Interests were made under the Breckland Code of Conduct: 

a. Councillor Wilkinson – Items 13a to 13f.
b. Councillor Williams – Items 13a to 13f.

Standing Orders Suspended at 7.34pm
4. Public Participation.

a. District Council.  



Breckland Local Plan adopted.



There will be a Town and Parish Forum in the New Year.

b. Members of the Public.


There was no input from the members of the public.

Standing Orders Reinstated at 7.40pm
5. Chairman’s Announcements.  The Chairman had represented the Council at the  RAF Marham Senior Citizens’ Christmas Lunch which had proved a very enjoyable event.

6. Churchyard Trees. It was noted that we are still waiting for the issue of the faculty from the Diocese of Norwich.  It is hoped that work will commence in the early New Year.

7. Budget for the Year Ending 31 March 2021.  

a. Councillor Davey suggested that an additional £1,000 be added to the recommended budget of £14,693 to allow for the modifying of additional street lights to LED fittings as this would prove a long term saving in power consumption and maintenance costs.

b. It was proposed by Councillor Davey, seconded by Councillor Wilkinson and unanimously resolved to set the budget for the Year ending 31 March 2012 at £15,693.

8. Precept for the Year Ending 31 March 2021.  It was proposed by Councillor Davey, seconded by Councillor Williams and unanimously resolved to set the Precept for the Year Ending 31 March 2021 at £16,000.

9. Defibrillator:  

a. It was noted that:

i. A suitable defibrillator and external heated cabinet can be obtained from MedUK at a cost of £1,399 ex VAT.
ii. The owners of The Village Store had agreed in principle:

iii. To allow a community defibrillator to be located on the external wall of the shop.

iv. To cover the costs of installation.

v. To cover the costs maintaining the charge on the unit – a cost of approximately £2 to £3 per annum.

vi. Grant funding can be applied for through the Norfolk Community Fund. 

vii. The manufacturer of the proposed unit will display details of any sponsors on the heated cabinet.

b. It was agreed that:

i. The Clerk apply for match funding as soon as the new funding opportunity is announced by Breckland Council.

ii. The Clerk write to the owners of the village store to obtain their formal agreement to allow the defibrillator to be mounted on the external wall of the shop with installation costs and running costs being covered by them also.

iii. The Clerk contact local businesses to see if any are willing to sponsor a community defibrillator.

c. It was unanimously resolved to purchase a community defibrillator from MedUK at a cost of £1,399 ex VAT.

10. Aerodrome Memorial:  
a. It was noted that following the destruction of the memorial site by an unknown vehicle on or about 20 November BAE Systems and RAF Marham have offered to fund repairs to the site and the memorial stone.  They propose to:

i. Erect a new metal fence and gate.

ii. Install two strong posts on the Chalk Lane side of the site to protect the memorial from any future accidents. 

iii. Refurbish the memorial stone and inscription.

iv. Replace the two information signs.

v. Renew the gravel hardstanding.

vi. Smarten up the memorial plinth.

vii. Renew the section of farmer’s fence destroyed by the vehicle.

viii. Provide a replacement Poppy Wreath.

ix. Erect a sponsorship sign at the rear of the site.

x. Hold a rededication ceremony in the New Year – this will be organised by RAF Marham in liaison with the Parish Clerk.

b. The Clerk in consultation with the Chairman has accepted the offer from BAE Systems and RAF Marham and is in direct liaison with a representative from RAF Marham and the contractor.

c. The Clerk has requested a list of those involved in the project so that the Council can write letters of thanks on completion of the project.

d. It was noted that the Clerk has approached Narborough Sports & Social Club to and the Club Steward has agreed to open for a small reception on the date of the rededication Ceremony. 

e. It was unanimously resolved to host a small reception for the participants of the rededication ceremony at the Narborough Sports & Social Club.
f. The Chairman thanked the Clerk for his prompt action in resolving this matter.

11. Village Walkabout.  It was noted that:

a. The uneven surface along the footway of Eastfields fronting Marham Road will be attended to piece meal.  
b. The uneven surface at the entrance to Skipper’s Meadow has been patched.

c. The planned traffic calming measures along Chalk Lane are still subject to confirmation by the Highways Safety Team.  If there is a long delay in the implementation of the second development on Chalk Lane a gated entrance may be installed on the western side of the road.

d. The damaged footway outside Nos 11 and 27 Westfields were noted and are in the system.

e. The damaged drain outside the village store was noted and is in the system.

f. The potholes at the Denny’s Walk junction and the Ship Inn junction will be monitored by the Highways Inspector.

g. Work on the Denny’s Walk drainage system is confirmed for the year 2020/21.

h. The salt bins are due to be filled over the next few weeks.

i. Highways are still waiting to for Persimmon Homes to submit the plans for the footway from Skipper’s Meadow to Westfields for approval.
12. S106. It was noted that the second instalment of S106 money from the Persimmon Homes development has now been received and that the Clerk will be applying for Match Funding as soon as the Norfolk Community Fund announces that the bidding process is open.

13. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2017/0768/F – Willow Bank – Erection of 3 terraced houses – Undecided.

b. 3Pl/2017/0997/Var – Persimmon Homes – Undecided.

c. 3PL/20171001/Hvar – Persimmon Homes – Undecided.

d. 3PL/2019/0312/F – Land adjacent to Cabin, Swaffham Road – Erection of dwelling – Undecided.

e. 3PL/2019/0904/Var – Persimmon Homes – Reduction of buffer zone – Undecided.

f. 3PL/2019/0831/F – Land off Meadow Road – Used of plot for travelling show people – Undecided.

14. Correspondence. There was no significant correspondence to be brought to the attention of the Council.

15. Reports:

a. Norfolk ALC AGM.  Councillor Wilkinson advised that two proposals were placed before the AGM:

i. That electricity from the windfarms off the Norfolk coast be sent direct to the National Grid.
ii. The County should submit a Climate Change Emergency Plan.

b. It was noted that fees are being reviewed at national level, but that Norfolk ALC fees are being frozen.
16. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary for November - £288.60.

b. HMRC – PAYE for November - £72.00

c. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Mow churchyards - £348.00

d. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Prune Hawthorn Hedge - £70.80.

e. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Spray churchyard paths - £36.00

f. Wereham Parish Council – Councillor Training - £36.23.

g. SLCC – Renewal of Membership - £92.00.

h. Viking – Office supplies - £151.38.

i. Narborough w Narford PCC – Centre Hire - £42.00.

17. Village Matters:

a. Footways and Main Road.  Councillors Williams, Bentley and Davey noted that some of the village footways need sweeping to clear away fallen leaves and that in other areas particularly along Main Road at the cross roads and the westerly A47 junction there is a large number of loose chippings on the road and footways.

b. Eastbound Bus Shelter.  Councillor Wilkinson noted that a large vehicle has torn up the grass surface at the eastbound bus shelter and asked that permission be sought from highways for the positioning of bollards at the site to discourage further incidents.
c. Fly Tipping.  Councillor Davey noted that there have been instances of residents leaving heavy rubbish by the bin adjacent to the Marham Road bus shelter.  It was noted not only is this a potential hazard to children waiting at the bus shelter but it also classed as fly tipping and that the perpetrators could be subject to a considerable fine.  A note to this effect will be included in the Narborough report in the Nar Valley News.

d. Oz Memorial Bench/Repairs to Eastbound Bus Shelter.  It was noted that the Oz memorial bench has been completed and reinstalled at the eastbound bus shelter, and that the guttering has been replaced on the bus shelter by a resident of the village.  While the resident wishes to remain anonymous he is known to the Clerk who will pass on the thanks of the Council to the individual concerned.

18. Next Meeting. It was noted that the next meeting will be held on Wednesday 8 January 2020. 
The Meeting Closed at 8.30pm
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